

What to Expect from Indian Prime Minister Manmohan Singh's U.S. Visit

By Caroline Wadhams and Aarthi Gunasekaran September 25, 2013

Despite ongoing turmoil in the Middle East, the Obama administration continues its steady pursuit of a foreign policy makeover, reorienting its attention and resources to the Asia-Pacific—specifically India. Following a number of high-level visits by American officials to India, including Vice President Joe Biden's trip in July and Secretary of State John Kerry's trip in June, Indian Prime Minister Manmohan Singh will meet with President Barack Obama tomorrow during his second official trip to Washington as prime minister.¹

During the meeting, President Obama and Prime Minister Singh will likely focus on the following six issues in the U.S.-India relationship:

- · Trade and investment
- Defense cooperation
- The U.S.-India civil nuclear deal
- Climate change and clean energy
- Immigration reform
- Security issues and the strategic partnership

For the Obama administration, underlying these discussions will be the unmet expectations of the U.S.-India relationship, a relationship envisioned as the cornerstone of the U.S. rebalance to the Asia-Pacific. While there were high hopes following the U.S.-India civil nuclear deal in 2008 and Prime Minister Singh's 2009 visit to Washington, many U.S. policymakers have been disappointed by the Indian government's failure to deepen the partnership by implementing the civil nuclear deal, making India more open to investment opportunities for U.S. businesses, and increasing defense cooperation. As Vice President Biden stated in a July speech in India describing the hopes for the U.S.-India relationship, "There remains a gap between what we are doing and what we are capable of without in any way impacting on either of our countries' sovereign decisions ... a gap between this vision and the present reality."

The Obama administration seeks a robust trade and investment partnership; a deepened security and strategic partnership in the Asia-Pacific; the implementation of the civil nuclear deal; and more cooperation on reducing climate change through a reduction in hydrofluorocarbons, or HFCs, and greater cooperation on clean energy production. The Indian government will likely raise India's key concerns regarding the cumbersome U.S. export control system, proposed H-1B visa legislation in the immigration reform bill, and the U.S. military drawdown in Afghanistan. Both governments have been engaged in a proliferation of dialogues and working groups in a range of areas, such as education, environment, energy, and homeland defense, to tackle these issues.

In the lead up to India's elections set for May 2014, the Indian government is focused largely on domestic priorities including debates around food subsidies and its own economic slowdown. This leaves little space for pushing forward politically contentious economic reforms, such as decreasing domestic content requirements and strengthening intellectual property laws to protect foreign companies. Therefore, in the near term, the U.S.-India relationship may continue to underwhelm its observers, without significant advances. Regardless, Prime Minister Singh and President Obama must chart a long-term course in which both countries make changes and reforms in order to ensure that this relationship stays on the right track.

Trade and investment

Over the past two decades, the Indian economy seemed unstoppable. U.S. and global companies looked to the country's fast-growing population for new consumers, its bulging youth workforce for new labor, and its skyrocketing economic growth for investment and trade opportunities.

The recent economic downturn in India, however, has revealed not only India's vulnerabilities to external global dynamics, but also the serious weaknesses within the Indian economy that have given pause to foreign businesses and caused companies to cut their investments in India, such as in the steel industry.³ Fundamental internal problems include India's large current account deficit, narrow tax base (only 3 percent of Indians pay income tax), run-down infrastructure, outdated labor laws and weak rule of law, corruption, and burdensome bureaucracy.⁴ The rupee, now markedly the worst-performing currency in Asia, continues to tumble, having fallen 16 percent against the U.S. dollar since May.⁵ While a weak currency has the potential to make India a lucrative export market, factors such as high prices on oil imports, poorly built and crowded ports, and irregular taxes in export zones impede upward growth after an economic slump such as the one India is facing.⁶ Moreover, annual Indian GDP growth—which averaged 7.7 percent from 2002 to 2011—has slowed to 4.4 percent, and inflation has hit 6 percent.⁷

While bilateral trade and investment between the United States and India has quadrupled since 2006—now at approximately \$100 billion, with U.S. investment in India at \$28 billion—the Obama administration and U.S. businesses argue that the trade partnership has not reached its potential and that India's trade policies are, in fact, sometimes discriminatory to U.S. companies. Channeling the complaints of some American businesses, the Obama administration has urged the Indian government to break down business barriers by changing its intellectual property laws, especially as they relate to pharmaceuticals. The administration has also urged the Indian government to address inconsistent tax treatment; requirements that companies buy local content, such as in the telecommunications industry and renewable energy sector; and limitations on foreign direct investments.⁹

The Indian government has already undertaken a number of policy changes to begin addressing the economic slowdown and its trade and investment partnerships, including easing investment rules for the retail sector and a number of other industries—a direct attempt to woo foreign direct investment flow into the country's plummeting economy. While India has lessened many of these investment restrictions, however, myriad state rules and regulations have emerged, creating additional investment barriers.

India has also taken other steps, such as:

- Increasing import taxes on gold and silver, which analysts credit as a key contributor
 to the state of the current account deficit¹¹
- Halting the implementation of its preferential market access policy until further review, which included local content requirements in technology¹²
- Requiring central bank approval for overseas investments that are more than 100 percent of a company's value, as a measure to keep dollar outflows in check¹³

These reforms are already helping to dissipate tensions between the two countries.

But India has also resisted other demands based on those of its own constituencies. For example, the Indian Pharmaceutical Alliance, or IPA, recently responded to a U.S. company's allegations that anti-patent decisions taken by the Indian government were benefiting Indian generic companies. ¹⁴ The IPA asserted that the Indian government was allowed to annul patents to ensure that its citizens had access to affordable medicine by World Trade Organization, or WTO, standards—suggesting that the United States should take up the issue with the WTO and not India. ¹⁵ Moreover, some Indians see hypocrisy in these requests, given that the United States also has requirements for buying American goods and policies to ensure that Americans have affordable access to medicine.

In meetings with Prime Minister Singh, the Obama administration will continue to push for a bilateral investment treaty, or BIT, which it sees as a central mechanism for strengthening trade relations between the two democracies and as an essential building block to a much more robust trade partnership. This treaty, which has languished since 2006, aims to protect and promote investments by setting out a consistent set of rules for companies in both countries. Policymakers from both countries have engaged in conversations discussing the details of the treaty in anticipation of Prime Minister Singh's visit, and Indian officials have recently indicated that they may be willing to sign the treaty if Indian courts are given jurisdiction over cases that arise. The Obama administration will also continue to make its case that the Indian government should address U.S. companies' concerns related to local content rules, foreign direct investment restrictions, and intellectual property, among other issues.

Defense cooperation

Policymakers in India and the United States have placed a high priority on improving defense cooperation as a central component of a more robust partnership. As part of the U.S. rebalance to the Asia-Pacific, the United States sees India as a key partner in South Asia's stability and in advancing common security goals related to combating terrorism, piracy, and nuclear proliferation; supporting Afghanistan's stability; and in providing a counterweight to China. Therefore, the United States has committed to supporting India's efforts to modernize its military and in fast tracking defense acquisitions for India.

Over the past decade, the U.S.-India defense relationship has dramatically improved alongside India's significant modernization of its armed forces, especially its navy. In 2005, the U.S. and Indian defense secretaries signed the New Framework Agreement—which expanded defense trade, increased joint exercises and exchanges, expanded collaboration in multinational operations, and increased opportunities for co-production and technology transfer—which has acted as the foundation for U.S.-India defense cooperation. ¹⁸ Since then, a series of subgroups and agreements have provided guidance on facilitating stronger dialogue between the two nations, ranging from maritime security to counterterrorism operations.

Cooperation on counterterrorism and intelligence sharing has never been closer. Joint military exercises and training occur with increased frequency; India conducts more joint exercises with the United States than any other country. In addition, the Indian government has bought more than \$8 billion in U.S. military goods since 2008, and is expected to purchase \$5 billion more in defense products in the near future. U.S. companies such as Lockheed Martin, Boeing, and Raytheon are seeking to expand business in India as the nation plans to upgrade its Cold War-era military equipment, becoming the world's top arms buyer with a plan to spend \$100 billion over the next 10 years.

In order to jumpstart U.S.-India defense trade, the Pentagon has also taken steps to reduce bureaucratic barriers and impediments that had previously restricted defense trade. President Obama's 2010 Export Control Reform Initiative has reorganized and updated the system to better suit the post-Cold War landscape by reducing bureaucratic red tape and streamlining defense acquisition processes. And the Defense Trade and Technology Initiative, or DTI, in collaboration with Indian counterparts, aims to reduce U.S. bureaucratic processes to make defense trade "more simple, responsive and effective," as Deputy Secretary of Defense Ashton Carter stated. 23

By making changes in the regulatory landscape, the Pentagon seeks to open up highend technology trade flows.²⁴ It has also eased the licensing burden for the export of defense and dual-use goods and decontrolled a number of items.²⁵ The administration is now seeking co-production and co-development of military equipment to boost collaboration between American and Indian companies.²⁶ In a recent trip to India, Deputy Secretary Carter has proposed that the United States and India partner in five co-production projects, including the MH-60 Romeo multi-role helicopter, the Javelin missile, and a naval gun.²⁷

While U.S.-India defense relations have dramatically improved since the 1998 arms embargo was lifted under President George W. Bush, challenges to further defense cooperation remain. The denial to grant the contract for India's advanced fighter aircraft to an American company disappointed U.S. policymakers. At the same time, however, India has bought billions of dollars in cargo planes from Boeing and Lockheed. (The F-16 fighter offered to India was not seen as a competitive buy due to the fact that Pakistan flies the identical aircraft. Moreover, the Indian government has still struggled to make significant reforms in its defense sector to open up the market to U.S. companies and loosen the restrictions related to foreign direct investment and defense offsets—requirements that contractors source a certain percentage of the contract from Indian defense suppliers. ³²

Prime Minister Singh's visit offers an opportunity to cement further defense cooperation between the two countries, especially in pursuing co-production and co-development of military hardware. Despite movement by the Pentagon to decrease bureaucratic impediments, Prime Minister Singh will likely voice concerns over the difficulties in buying military hardware from the United States.

The U.S.-India civil nuclear deal

The passage of the U.S.-India Civil Nuclear Cooperation Initiative in 2008 relieved much of the historical tension in the U.S.-India relationship and enabled the two countries to begin building a multifaceted partnership.³³ This agreement allowed for nuclear cooperation between the two democracies, lifting a 34-year U.S. freeze on nuclear trade with India. However, many critics worried about the message it sent to states such as Iran and North Korea.

The deal established provisions that would allow the United States to sell nuclear technology and fuel to India; in exchange, India would allow inspectors from the International Atomic Energy Association, or IAEA, to access India's civilian nuclear reactors. ³⁴ In addition, Indians agreed to work with U.S. companies as they built nuclear plants. ³⁵

This deal, however, has faced almost a decade of uncertainty and delayed implementation due to differences between New Delhi and Washington regarding liability concerns, with U.S. companies fearful that they will be vulnerable to debilitating lawsuits. ³⁶ India's nuclear-liability provision that has deterred American firms from engaging in India stems from an act passed by India's parliament in 2010. ³⁷ The law originally said that companies are liable to pay potentially limitless monetary compensation in the case of a nuclear accident. As of November 2011, the Indian government announced new rules that cap the liability on foreign firms to under \$300 million and also subject claimants seeking compensation from those firms to time constraints. ³⁸

The bill allows for both operators and suppliers to be liable under different laws, but without clarifying which ones will apply to what situations. This leaves every case to the interpretation of courts, which again is subject to emergent conflicts of interest. Nonetheless, American companies, including Westinghouse, have argued that global norms require the operator of nuclear plants to oversee their safety, not the firms supplying materials. For the Indians, the 1984 Union Carbide Bhopal gas leak, which killed 15,000 people, still triggers fears about foreign firms conducting work that is potentially hazardous to public health without considerable liability measures, thereby creating political opposition to weakening liability provisions.³⁹

During Prime Minister Singh's visit, Obama administration officials will continue to press on implementing the civil nuclear deal, and specifically a commercial agreement between the Nuclear Power Corporation of India, Ltd., or NPCIL; Westinghouse; and General Electric to begin building nuclear power plants in India.⁴⁰ If the two countries bypass the longstanding impediments surrounding the nuclear-liability law by establishing a level playing field for U.S. companies in the Indian nuclear sector, it would be one of the main takeaways from Prime Minister Singh's meeting with President Obama.⁴¹

Climate change and clean energy

The consequences of climate change have ravaged India, as hundreds of millions of Indians' livelihoods depend on climate-sensitive sectors. Monsoon rains have been unpredictable, and when it does rain, it rains harder for shorter periods of time, increasing flooding but doing little to alleviate drought conditions. ⁴² Temperatures have climbed as well, shrinking Himalayan glaciers and creating water shortages in the rivers below. Tensions over water between India and neighboring countries are also on the rise. And as a result of energy shortages and weak crop yields, India's rural population has continued its migration into the cities, putting additional pressure on power, sanitation, and infrastructure resources in India's already overtaxed urban areas. ⁴³

The United States and India have launched a number of joint initiatives on clean energy, low carbon growth, climate, and a range of related topics. The U.S.-India Partnership to Advance Clean Energy, or PACE, is the signature initiative of the Obama administration, tying together U.S.-India cooperation on clean energy research and deployment. For example, under PACE-R—PACE's research component—both countries funded a \$125 million public-private joint research center with a focus on solar energy and advanced biofuels. The center aims to involve more than 95 government, private, and university organizations in this effort over five years. And under PACE-D—PACE's deployment component—USAID and the Indian Ministries of Power and Renewable Energy awarded \$20 million over five years to finance and build strategies to deploy technologies such as these at scale in India. 45

The United States and India are also collaborating with energy and environment ministers of the world's major economies in the Clean Energy Ministerial to promote policies and programs that encourage low-carbon energy production and consumption.46 The Indian government co-sponsored the last Clean Energy Ministerial last spring in New Delhi, prompting the Indian government to sign on to a range of new voluntary initiatives.

But while the U.S.-India relationship on clean energy has progressed, their relationship on climate change—especially cooperation in multilateral forums—has deteriorated since 2009 to its lowest point to date. While the United States and India have a formal climate dialogue as part of the current strategic dialogue, many U.S. policymakers believe that India has not yet played the role that it could for advancing either a significant level of bilateral cooperation between the two countries or improving their relationship in the multilateral process.

In June, during the fourth U.S.-India Strategic Dialogue in New Delhi, Secretary Kerry urged India for increased cooperation on the ill effects of climate change, stating that "the irreversible climate challenge is speeding towards us, crying out for a global solution."47 One positive development from the dialogue was an agreement to re-launch the climate dialogue, but it is still struggling on basic agenda items. Moreover, India's Environment Ministry is focused on cooperation with other BASIC countries—Brazil, South Africa, and China—on a common position in opposition to developed countries in the U.N. climate talks.

There is ample room, though, to try to improve the U.S.-India relationship in other areas. As a report co-sponsored by the Council on Foreign Relations and Aspen Institute India⁴⁸ recommended, the United States could:

- Provide greater support to India's attempts to combat deforestation through the U.N. Collaborative Programme on Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation
- Fund a joint U.S.-India innovation center to "provide clean energy services to the poor focused on creating a bottom-up framework for accommodating the local needs and conditions of Indian citizens"
- Collaborate with India to pressure international organizations and forums to place a greater focus on financing for climate change, a critical issue for Indian policymakers⁴⁹

The creation of a joint U.S.-India platform for open innovation in clean energy, which could get around some of the current disputes between the two countries over local content restrictions and intellectual property rights, is another important idea. There are also other strong opportunities for cooperation on resilience and adaptation to climate change, especially with regard to water security. Water has become a regional security issue as well, as the need for access to clean water in India and neighboring countries grows more acute.

The top priority for the administration now is to secure India's agreement to phase down HFCs using the Montreal Protocol, which has historically been the most successful international treaty on environmental cooperation. President Obama will likely ask Prime Minister Singh to make the same commitment recently secured with China, to begin the formal process of amending the protocol when the parties to the agreement convene in Bangkok in October. HFCs are the fastest-growing and most potent greenhouse gas, used primarily in refrigerants and insulation. This one agreement in the Montreal Protocol could do more to reduce greenhouse gases in one stroke than anything else, and would buy the world needed time on forging an agreement to reduce carbon dioxide.

But while Prime Minister Singh agreed to language at the last G-20 summit that generally endorsed exploring use of the protocol, a series of recent articles in The Hindu show the government strongly walking back that position and deriding it as a grab for U.S. companies in the Indian market.⁵¹ A failure here will endanger other avenues for cooperation between the two countries and set a potentially disastrous tone for the larger U.N. climate negotiations, which reconvene in November in Warsaw. It is important to note that both India and China have agreed to working groups on HFCs, but have not agreed on the timing. The United States is pushing for October, but neither India nor China have committed to that date.⁵²

Immigration reform

Indian immigrants are the third-largest immigrant group in the United States, behind immigrants from Mexico and China. According to a recent study by the Department of Homeland Security, India gets almost two-thirds of the H-1B visas to the United States—temporary nonimmigrant visas for high-skilled workers—receiving more of these visas than any other country in the world.⁵³

In 2012, 72 percent of H-1B visas were for workers between the ages of 25 and 34, and 61 percent of approved H-1B visas were for workers in computer-related occupations.⁵⁴ What's more, 13 percent of incoming higher-education foreign students in 2012 were Indian, and 72 percent of these Indian students are pursuing graduate studies in science, technology, engineering, and mathematics, or STEM, degree programs.⁵⁵

The number of students and professionals applying for these H-1B visas is consistently growing, and visa quotas are being filled at an increasing rate. U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services begins accepting applications on April 1—for FY 2013, the 65,000 H-1B quota was filled within 10 weeks; for FY 2014, the quota was filled within five days. 56

President Obama has stressed the need for immigration reform, stating that the United States' current immigration system does not properly manage the current inflow and outflow of highly skilled workers. Addressing the nation earlier this year, the president honed in on the H-1B visa issue, outlining that the United States invites the brightest minds to study at top universities but then subjects them to the immigration gridlock and pushes out these high-skilled workers.⁵⁷

While the recently passed Senate immigration reform bill, S. 744, increases the annual H-1B cap, the bill also proposes additional visa fees for firms, ranging from \$5,000 to \$10,000.58 The bipartisan Senate group pushing for the bill is hopeful that these fees will incentivize businesses to hire more qualified Americans, but these fees have also given rise to corporate backlash in India.⁵⁹ Some of India's biggest outsourcing firms, information technology and software firms, fear their cost of operations would increase significantly with the proposed bill.⁶⁰

In a July visit to Washington, Indian Commerce Minister Anand Sharma raised concerns over the immigration reform bill and the adverse effect it would have on the Indian IT industry—up to an \$8 billion loss, according to one JPMorgan Chase estimate. 61 In early September, five former U.S. ambassadors to India sent a letter to House and Senate leadership asking them to support a cleaner immigration reform bill that does not have discriminatory provisions that would harm U.S.-India businesses.⁶²

In addition, Indian companies are concerned about a provision in the bill that "prevents U.S. technology firms from placing personnel at client's sites if more than 15 percent of their employees are on H-1B visas. This allegedly destroys the business models of many global IT service providers."63

The immigration legislation passed by the Senate has not been taken up on the House side yet, with House GOP leaders stating that the House will discuss individual components of the broad Senate bill rather than push through the proposed bill.⁶⁴ The House bill does not place restrictions on employers, leading many IT businesses and Indian policymakers to put their support behind the House legislation.⁶⁵ The real conflict lies in the question of which bill—the House or the Senate version—lands on President Obama's table.

In his meeting with President Obama, Prime Minister Singh will likely raise Indian companies' concerns regarding immigration reform proposals being debated in Congress. The Obama administration strongly believes that the Senate immigration reform bill should be passed and that, while there may be problematic sections related to India, the overall bill is too important to let fail.

Security issues and the strategic partnership

Given India's growing economic clout, democratic values, shared security objectives, and modernizing military, the United States has seen India as a potential partner in confronting threats around the world and advancing stability, especially in the Asia-Pacific. Both India and the United States share concerns over terrorism, nuclear proliferation, China's rising influence, and stability in Afghanistan, among other issues. However, differing perspectives, in addition to domestic constraints, have sometimes undermined close collaboration. Similar to other emerging powers, Indians want the prerogatives of being a great power without many of the responsibilities.

The following five issues may emerge during President Obama and Prime Minister Singh's discussion related to the strategic partnership.

Afghanistan and Pakistan

The United States and India both support a stable, unified Afghanistan, which prevents terrorist groups from using Afghanistan's territory and serves as a central trade hub connecting South and Central Asia. Indian policymakers have voiced fears about the Obama administration's transition plan out of Afghanistan, fearing that the U.S. military withdrawal may lead to the collapse of the Afghan state, a Taliban resurgence, and strengthened terrorist groups. The upcoming Afghanistan presidential elections in April 2014, in which Afghan President Hamid Karzai will transfer the presidency to a democratically elected successor; potential talks with the insurgency; and the military drawdown are all likely topics during President Obama and Prime Minister Singh's meeting.

Prime Minister Singh will also likely raise India's increasing concerns over the status of a bilateral security agreement between the United States and Afghanistan, which would outline the post-2014 U.S. security presence and financial commitment to the Afghan government. That negotiation has been stalled for many months, with U.S. officials stating that if an agreement is not reached by October, they will suspend further negotiations until after April's presidential elections. The Indians, in addition to many Afghans and leaders in other countries, believe that the uncertainty over the U.S. presence is creating fear in Afghanistan and the region, leading to dangerous hedging behavior by Afghan actors and regional players.

In addition, Prime Minister Singh is likely to discuss India's concerns over the role that Pakistan may play in the lead-up to the Afghan elections and in post-2014 Afghanistan, as well as in any negotiations between the Afghan government and insurgents. Furthermore, Prime Minister Singh and President Obama may discuss the barrage of horrific terrorist attacks in Pakistan and the increase in violence across the Line of Control, the Indian-Pakistani disputed border dividing the Kashmir region. President Obama will hopefully voice his support for greater trade between the two countries and increased dialogue over terrorism concerns and the future of Afghanistan.

Iran

President Obama and Prime Minister Singh may discuss various signals from Iran's leadership, indicating that recently elected Iranian President Hassan Rouhani may be willing to reduce tensions with the West and negotiate over Iran's nuclear program.⁶⁶

Indian and U.S. policymakers have viewed Iran and its role in the world differently. Indian policymakers have aimed to maintain an amicable relationship with Iran based on Indian interests in Iranian natural gas to satisfy its growing domestic energy demands, and access to Afghanistan and Central Asia through Iran's port of Chabahar. India supports Iran's right to develop nuclear energy for peaceful purposes, but has supported IAEA and U.N. Security Council sanctions—but not U.S. sanctions—against Iran. 67 As a result of significant pressure from the United States, India also agreed to reduce Iranian oil imports, which led to the United States exempting India from U.S. sanctions legislation. India has also argued for a more significant role for Iran in supporting Afghanistan's long-term stability.

China

While India and the United States recognize that the ascension of China has had benefits for U.S. and Indian interests, both remain concerned over China's claims to disputed islands and waterways in regards to other Asian nations, its strengthening military capabilities, and its potential to provoke conflict in Asia. For India, China's increasing economic and military influence in Asia represents a direct challenge to India becoming a larger player on the regional and global stage. For the United States, China's meteoric economic growth has raised concerns surrounding the right of access to international areas of the region such as waterways and trade routes. 68

The United States has hoped that India, along with other key allies in the Asia-Pacific, would assist in stabilizing the existing power balance. Meanwhile, China's economic rise has raised new questions about the regional architecture and U.S. strategy; countries trade with China but still see the United States as a security provider. As a result, the United States has attempted to strengthen Indian capabilities through military weapons sales, joint training exercises, and proposals for co-production of military hardware. 69 While Indian defense planners appear to be reforming and building their military with an eye toward China as a larger potential threat than even their archrival Pakistan, they are reluctant to directly challenge China's growing presence in the Asia-Pacific given their extensive trading relationship and close proximity. China is a critical trading partner for India; annual trade between the two countries reached \$67.8 billion in 2012 to 2013, and is expected to increase to \$100 billion by 2015. 70 Still, India has started to make inroads in the region. For instance, India recently offered a \$100 million credit line for defense purchases to Vietnam, a sign that India is ready to engage China's neighbors on defense issues.71

Syria

India has opposed military action in Syria_due to a longstanding policy of nonintervention, arguing that the only acceptable resolution to the conflict must be a diplomatic one. ⁷² Unlike the United States, India had been generally supportive of the government of Syrian President Bashar al-Assad. 73 When demonstrations began, India supported the proposed reforms offered by the Assad regime to assuage the protesters and, as a result, did not participate in voting for early U.N. resolutions calling for Assad to step down. However, India has also emphasized the importance of an inclusive democratic government. While some disagreements remain between the United States and India on how to manage international peace and security, India has long been a major contributor to U.N. peacekeeping missions, and is engaged in a joint peacekeeping working group with the United States. The United States should bolster cooperation and dialogue along these lines.

Multilateral forums

Over the past decade, India has expanded its role in multilateral institutions, assisting in the launch of the G-20 Group of Developing Countries with Brazil and South Africa and participating in the World Trade Organization. A key issue in India is the endemic malnutrition and food-security problem. Last month, India passed a landmark Food Security Bill set to provide subsidized food grain to 800 million people, which is approximately two-thirds of the country's population.⁷⁴ India is home to the highest number of malnourished children in the world, and the Congress Party is pushing steps to fulfill one of their campaign promises—to alleviate the widespread hunger.⁷⁵ This overarching bill touches on various key components of the widespread poverty—it ensures maternity benefits, provides mid-day meals to school-going children, and consolidates various food-related programs and entitlements propagated over the last decade.⁷⁶

This poses a problem at the international level, however, as trade relations may be strained with these new subsidy requirements. Launched in 2004, a key proposal to come out of the WTO Doha round of negotiations is the trade facilitation agreement, or TFA, which had stalled due to India's concerns regarding food-security issues.⁷⁷ The TFA would simplify and streamline international trade norms regarding customs and transaction costs on overall goods. Rajeev Kher, India's chief negotiator at WTO, mentioned that while the TFA is desirable, the current proposal does not provide the ultimate benefits that developing nations such as India are seeking.⁷⁸

India has maintained that a comprehensive multilateral agreement cannot be reached unless a provision relaxing food-subsidy limits is included.⁷⁹ Many countries are hoping that deal can be reached at the WTO Bali Ministerial Conference in early December.80 While the TFA aims to reduce bureaucratic red tape, the impasse on food security threatens its passage—many are upset with India for holding the Bali conversation "hostage."81

The United States has raised concerns that food-security programs will distort commodity markets and cloud transparency on export and import prices. 82 India has argued that developing nations need a greater flexibility to settle prices to pay their farmers while maintaining a balance in their agricultural reserves. 83 India and the United States are at the forefront of this conversation, but both nations have settled on negotiating a "peace clause," which would ultimately allow negotiations to continue without opponents to India's food-subsidy concerns challenging the WTO agreement.84

Conclusion

Given the increasing convergence of interests and shared values between the United States and India, Prime Minister Singh and President Obama should focus on reaching an agreement on a few key areas to undergird the U.S.-India relationship. This includes advancing the bilateral investment treaty for the trade partnership; determining projects for co-development and co-production in the defense arena; advancing concerns around India's liability laws to facilitate the civil nuclear deal's implementation; and securing India's agreement to phase down HFCs using the Montreal Protocol.

Reaching an agreement on these issues will not be easy, given India's upcoming elections in 2014 and U.S. congressional deadlock. But U.S. and Indian agencies, businesses, and bureaucracies can continue to deepen their relationships. Moreover, Prime Minister Singh and President Obama may be able to use their own executive authorities, where appropriate, to push some steps forward. The last decade has shown that the U.S.-India strategic partnership is a priority for U.S. and Indian policymakers. Both India and the United States stand to benefit substantially from a strengthened economic, defensive, and strategic partnership. Moving forward on these issues will also quell critics' comments that the U.S.-India relationship has been oversold—Prime Minister Singh and President Obama's meeting will be crucial in solidifying these plans.

Caroline Wadhams is a Senior Fellow at the Center for American Progress. Aarthi Gunasekaran is a Research Assistant at the Center.

Endnotes

- 1 Neha Thirani Bagri, "Biden Urges Closer Cooperation Before India's Business Elite," The New York Times, July 24, 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/07/25/world/ asia/biden-urges-closer-cooperation-with-indias-businesselite.html? r=0; U.S. Department of State, "Remarks on the U.S.-India Strategic Partnership," available at http://www. state.gov/secretary/remarks/2013/06/211013.htm (last accessed September 2013); "Manmohan to Pay Working Visit to US in September," The Hindu, August 21, 2013, available at http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/manmohan-to- $\underline{pay-working-visit-to-us-in-september/article 5044205.ece.}$
- 2 The White House, "Remarks by Vice President Joe Biden on the U.S.-India Partnership at the Bombay Stock Exchange," available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/07/24/remarks-vice-president-joe-biden-us-indiapartnership-bombay-stock-excha (last accessed September 2013).
- 3 "How India Got its Funk," The Economist, August 24, 2013, available at http://www.economist.com/news/ leaders/21583994-indias-economy-its-tightest-spot-1991-now-then-answer-be-bold-how; Saurabh Chaturvedi and Biman Mukherji, "ArcelorMittal Joins Posco to Scrap India Steel Projects," The Wall Street Journal, July 18, 2013, available at http://online.wsj.com/article/SB1000142412788 7324448104578611691330921694.html.
- 4 Arvind Subramanian, "Why India's Economy is Stumbling," The New York Times, August 30, 2013, available at http:// www.nytimes.com/2013/08/31/opinion/why-indias-economy-is-stumbling.html; "A Five Star Problem," The Economist, August 30, 2013, available at http://www.economist.com/ blogs/banyan/2013/08/indias-economy/print.
- 5 Linda Yueh, "Indian Rupee Falls Further Amid Fed Stimulus Concerns," BBC News, August 20, 2013, available at http:// www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-23766267.
- 6 Manoi Kumar and Frank Jack Daniel, "Insight: Why Indian Exports Need More Than a Cheap Rupee," Reuters, September 9, 2013, available at http://www.reuters.com/ article/2013/09/09/us-india-economy-exports-insightidUSBRE98812220130909.
- 7 Subramanian, "Why India's Economy is Stumbling"; Sumit Ganguly, "Subcontinental Drift," Foreign Policy, August 22, 2013, available at http://www.foreignpolicy.com/ articles/2013/08/22/subcontinental drift india.
- 8 Frank Wisner and Ravi Venkatesan, "Collision Course," Foreign Policy, July 26, 2013, available at http://www. foreignpolicy.com/articles/2013/07/25/collision course india us immigration protectionism; Office of U.S. Trade Representative, "Remarks by the United States Trade Representative Michael Froman to the U.S.-India Business Council," available at http://www.ustr.gov/about-us/pressoffice/speeches/transcripts/2013/july/amb-froman-usindia-business-council (last accessed September 2013).
- 9 Eva von Schaper, "Drugs for Indian Poor Spark Pfizer Anger at Lost Patents," Bloomberg News, March 27, 2013, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-03-27/drugs-forindian-poor-spark-pfizer-anger-at-lost-patents.html.
- 10 Nigam Prusty and Nandita Bose, "India Eases Investment Rules for Retail Sector," Reuters, August 2, 2013, available at http://in.reuters.com/article/2013/08/01/india-retail-fdiidINDEE9700CJ20130801.
- 11 Rafael Nam and Swati Bhat, "Gold Duty Raised to Record 10 Percent as Imports Revive," Reuters, August 13, 2013, available at http://in.reuters.com/article/2013/08/13/indiatax-finmin-idINDEE97C03J20130813.
- 12 "US Welcomes India's Decision on Preferential Market Access, Express Concern over Intellectual Property Regime," India Today, July 12, 2013, available at http://indiatoday. intoday.in/story/us-welcomes-india-decision-on-preferential-market-access/1/290898.html.

- 13 Sumeet Chatterjee, "India's Capital Outflow Controls Seen Hurting Overseas Drive," Reuters, August 16, 2013, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/08/16/india-marupee-idUSL4N0GH1Z720130816.
- 14 Roy F. Waldron, Testimony before the Energy and Commerce Committee, June 27, 2013, available at http://democrats. energycommerce.house.gov/sites/default/files/documents/ Testimony-Waldron-CMT-Trade-Barriers-India-US-2013-6-27.
- 15 World Trade Organization, "Compulsory Licensing Pharmaceuticals and TRIPS," available at http://www.wto. org/english/tratop e/trips e/public health faq e.htm (last accessed September 2013); "Indian Pharmaceutical Alliance Slams US Over Charges on Indian Patent Law," The Economic Times, August 25, 2013, available at http:// articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com/2013-08-25/ news/41446016 1 indian-pharmaceutical-alliance-patentlaw-ipa.
- 16 U.S.-India Business Council, "USIBC Trade and Investment Initiative," available at http://www.usibc.com/advocacy/ initiatives/trade (last accessed September 2013); The White House, "Remarks by Vice President Joe Biden on the U.S.-India Partnership at the Bombay Stock Exchange."
- 17 "India Puts Conditions for Bilateral Investment Treaty with US,"The Economic Times, July 23, 2013, available at http:// articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com/2013-07-23/ news/40749425 1 investment-treaty-protection-agreement-bilateral-investment-promotion; "India, US Completes 3 Rounds of Negotiations for BIT," The Economic Times, August 5, 2013, available at http://articles.economictimes. indiatimes.com/2013-08-05/news/41093194 1 indiaus-trade-policy-forum-three-rounds-treaty; Office of U.S. Trade Representative, "Remarks by the United States Trade Representative Michael Froman to the U.S.-India Business
- 18 Amelia Gentleman, "'New Era' on Defense for India and U.S.,"The New York Times, June 30, 2005, available at http:// www.nytimes.com/2005/06/29/world/asia/29iht-india. html? r=1&.
- 19 U.S. Department of Defense, "Report to Congress on U.S. -India Security Cooperation" (2011), p.3, available at http:// www.defense.gov/pubs/pdfs/20111101_NDAA_Report on US India Security Cooperation.pdf.
- 20 Andrea Shalal-Esa, "U.S. Aims to Expand India Arms Trade by "Billions of Dollars," Reuters, April 18, 2013, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/04/18/us-usa-indiaweapons-idUSBRE93H10B20130418; Rajat Pandit, "U.S. Set to Bag \$5 bn Defence Deals,"The Times of India, September 13, 2013, available at http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes. com/2013-09-13/india/42039741 1 howitzers-c-130j-dealsuper-hercules
- 21 Shalal-Esa, "U.S. Aims to Expand India Arms Trade by "Billions of Dollars"; Hari Kumar, "Why Has India Become the World's Top Arms Buyer?", The New York Times, March 21, 2012. available at http://india.blogs.nvtimes.com/2012/03/21/ why-has-india-become-the-worlds-top-arms-buyer/? r=1.
- 22 The White House, "Fact Sheet on the President's Export Control Reform Initiative," Press Release, April 20, 2012, available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/factsheet-presidents-export-control-reform-initiative; Defense Business Board, "Linking and Streamlining the Defense Requirements, Acqiuisition, and Budget Processes" (U.S. Department of Defense, 2012), available at http://dbb.defense. gov/Portals/35/Documents/Reports/2012/FY12-2 Linking And Streamlining The Defense Requirements Acquisition Budget Processes 2012-4.pdf; "US Working on Giving India Access to Defence Technology: US Deputy Secretary of Defence," Press Trust of India, September 16, 2013, available at http://www.dnaindia.com/india/1889793/report-usworking-on-giving-india-access-to-defence-technology-usdeputy-secretary-of-defence.
- 23 U.S. Department of State, "Media Roundtable with Deputy

- Secretary of Defense Carter in Delhi, India," available at http://iipdigital.usembassy.gov/st/english/text-<u>trans/2013/09/20130922283296.html#ixzz2fkDhOaNb (last</u> accessed September 2013).
- 24 Harry Kenyon, "DISA Fine-Tunes Acquisition Process to Obtain Better Services," Defense Systems, August 17, 2011, available at http://defensesystems.com/Articles/2011/08/17/DISA-forum-contract-acquisition-process. aspx?Page=1.
- 25 Richard Verma and Michael Werz, "Turning Words Into Action: Next Steps in the U.S.-India Strategic Partnership' (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/report/2012/06/08/11657/turning-words-into-action/.
- 26 Ajai Shukla, "US Offers to Co-develop New Javelin Missile with India," Business Standard, September 17, 2013, available at http://www.business-standard.com/article/currentaffairs/us-offers-to-co-develop-new-javelin-missile-withindia-113091600624 1.html.
- 27 Ajai Shukla, "US Extends a Hand," Business Standard, September 16, 2013, available at http://www.business-standard. com/article/opinion/ajai-shukla-washington-extends-ahand-113091601106 1.html.
- 28 Alex Wagner, "Bush Waives Nuclear-Related Sanctions on India, Pakistan," Arms Control Today 31 (2001), available at http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2001 10/sanctionsoct01.
- 29 Shweta Bajaj, "India, France Deepen Partnership," CCTV, February 15, 2013, available at http://english.cntv.cn/program/ newshour/20130215/102264.shtml.
- 30 W.J. Hennigan, "India's \$4.1-billion aircraft order with Boeing is boost for Long Beach factory," Los Angeles Times, June 6, 2011, available at http://articles.latimes.com/2011/jun/06/ business/la-fi-cargo-jets-20110607.
- 31 Sachin Parashar, "After F-16 Rejection, US Offers 5th Gen Jets to India," The Times of India, June 22, 2011, available at http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes.com/2011-06-22/ india/29689513 1 air-warfare-systems-raytheon-fgfa; S. Arun Mohan, "Behind the Pakistan F-16 deal, a Tale of Many Wheels,"The Hindu, July 12, 2011, available at http://www. thehindu.com/news/behind-the-pakistan-f16-deal-a-taleof-many-wheels/article2059881.ece.
- 32 Richard Verma and Caroline Wadhams, "Deepening the U.S.-India Partnership," Center for American Progress, October 26, 2012, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/security/news/2012/10/26/43080/deepening-the-us-india-partnership/.
- 33 Henry J. Hyde United States India Peaceful Atomic Energy Cooperation Act of 2006, H.Rept. 5682, 109 Cong. (2006).
- 34 International Atomic Energy Association, "Convention on Supplementary Compensation for Nuclear Damage," available at http://www.iaea.org/Publications/Documents/Conventions/supcomp.html (last accessed September 2013).
- 35 The White House, "Remarks by Vice President Joe Biden on the U.S.-India Partnership at the Bombay Stock Exchange.
- 36 U.S. Department of State, "Taking Stock of the U.S.-India Nuclear Deal," available at http://www.state.gov/p/sca/rls/ rmks/2011/174883.htm (last accessed September 2013); Jayanth Jacob, "Hard Bargain on N-Liability Clause," Hindustan Times, December 3, 2012, available at http://www. hindustantimes.com/India-news/NewDelhi/Hard-bargainon-N-liability-clause/Article1-967955.aspx.
- 37 PRS Legislative Research, "The Civil Liability for Nuclear Damage Bill 2010," available at http://www.prsindia.org/billtrack/the-civil-liability-for-nuclear-damage-bill-2010-1042/ (last accessed September 2013).
- 38 Tom Wright, "India, US Leaders Meet on Nuclear Law," The Wall Street Journal, November 18, 2011, available at http:// online.wsj.com/article/SB1000142405297020369940457704 5231531004356.html.

- 39 "1984: Hundreds die in Bhopal Chemical Accident," BBC News, available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/onthisday/hi/ dates/stories/december/3/newsid 2698000/2698709.stm; "Bhopal Marks 25 Years Since Gas Leak Devastation," BBC News, December 3, 2009, available at http://news.bbc. co.uk/2/hi/south asia/8392206.stm; Ranjit Devraj, "Politics India: Bhopal Legacy Haunts Nuclear Liability Bill," Inter Press Service, March 26, 2010, available at http://www.ipsnews. net/2010/03/politics-india-bhopal-legacy-haunts-nuclearliability-bill/.
- 40 "US Firm Westinghouse Signs MoU for Building Nuclear Plants in India," Business Today, June 14, 2012, available at http://businesstoday.intoday.in/story/us-firm-westinghouse-signs-mou-on-india-nuke-plant/1/185448.html.
- 41 Verma and Wadhams, "Deepening the U.S.-India Partner-
- 42 Dr. S. Satapathy and others, "Adaptation to Climate Change" (Bonn: Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit, 2011), available at http://www2.gtz.de/dokumente/bib-2011/giz2011-0479en-climate-change-rural-india.pdf.
- 43 Soutik Biswas, "Is India in the Throes of "Distress Migration?", BBC News, September 27, 2011, available at http://www. bbc.co.uk/news/world-south-asia-15056418.
- 44 U.S. Department of Energy, "U.S.-India Partnership to Advance Clean Energy: A Progress Report (June 2012)," June 14, 2012, available at http://www.doe.gov/pi/office-policyand-international-affairs/articles/us-india-partnershipadvance-clean-energy.
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 "Clean Energy Ministerial: Accelerating the Transition to Clean Energy Technologies," available at http://www. cleanenergyministerial.org/ (last accessed September
- 47 "In India, Kerry talks Climate Change," Associated Press, June 23, 2012, available at http://www.politico.com/ story/2013/06/india-john-kerry-climate-change-93210.
- 48 Christopher Clary, "The United States and India: A Shared Strategic Future" (Washington: Council on Foreign Relations and Aspen Institute, 2011), available at http://www.cfr.org/ india/united-states-india-shared-strategic-future/p25740.
- 50 Juliet Eilperin, "U.S., China Strike New Climate Agreement at G-20 Summit," The Washington Post, September 6, 2013, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/ post-politics/wp/2013/09/06/u-s-china-strike-new-climateagreement-at-g-20-summit/.
- 51 Nitin Sethi and Karthik Subramanian, "India Resisting American Pressure on Phasing Out Refrigerant Gases,"The Hindu, September 15, 2013, available at http://www.thehindu.com/ sci-tech/energy-and-environment/india-resisting-americanpressure-on-phasing-out-refrigerant-gases/article5129712. ece; Nitin Sethi, "Behind U.S. Heat on Fridge Gas Pact, Thirst for Markets,"The Hindu, September 12, 2013, available at http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/behind-usheat-on-fridge-gas-pact-thirst-for-markets/article5117524. ece?ref=relatedNews.
- 52 Green Car Congress, "US, China, and G-20 agree to work to global phase down of HFCs," September 6, 2013, available at http://www.greencarcongress.com/2013/09/20130906-hfcs. html; Earth Day Network, "U.S., China and G-20 Countries Agree to Regulate HFCs," September 9, 2013, available at http://www.earthday.org/blog/2013/09/09/us-china-and-g-20-countries-agree-regulate-hfcs#sthash.CWWMrNqQ.dpuf.
- 53 Migration Policy Institute, "Ten Source Countries with the Largest Populations in the United States as Percentages of the Total Foreign-Born Population: 2011," available at http:// www.migrationinformation.org/datahub/charts/10.2011. shtml (last accessed September 2013); U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, Characteristics of H1B Specialty Occupation Workers (U.S. Department of Homeland Security, 2013): The White House, "Remarks by Vice President Joe Biden on the U.S.-India Partnership at the Bombay Stock

- 54 U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, Characteristics of H1B Specialty Occupation.
- 55 Institute of International Education, "Top 25 Places of Origin of International Students, 2010/11-2011/12," available at http://www.iie.org/Research-and-Publications/Open-Doors/Data/International-Students/Leading-Places-of-Origin/2010-12 (last accessed September 2013); Ruth Ellen Wasem, "Immigration of Foreign Nationals with Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics (STEM) Degrees" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2012), available at http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R42530.pdf.
- 56 Tiffany Kaiser, "Nearly All H-1B Visas used for 2013, Tech Companies Push for Increased Availability," DailyTech, June 12, 2012, available at http://www.dailytech.com/Nearly+Al I+H1B+Visas+Used+for+2013+Tech+Companies+Push+fo r+Increased+Availability/article24913.htm; Ezra Klein and Evan Soltas, "Wonkbook: H-1B Visas will Run Out in 5 days," The Washington Post Wonkblog, April 2, 2013, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/wonkblog/ wp/2013/04/02/wonkbook-h-1b-visas-will-run-out-in-fivedavs/.
- 57 The White House, "Remarks by the President on Immigration Reform," available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-pressoffice/2013/06/11/remarks-president-immigration-reform (last accessed September 2013).
- 58 Border Security, Economic Opportunity, and Immigration Modernization Act, S. 744, 113 Cong. 1 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2013).
- 59 Office of Sen. Chuck Grassley, "Grassley Works to Eliminate Fraud and Abuse from H-1B Visa Program," Press release, March 18, 2013, available at http://www.grassley.senate. gov/news/Article.cfm?customel_dataPageID_1502=45141; Fe Bureau, "Nasscom Working To Offset Immigration Law Impact,"The Indian Express, July 29, 2013, available at http:// www.indianexpress.com/news/nasscom-working-to-offsetimmigration-law-impact/1147903/.
- 60 Itika Sharma Punit, "Infosys Mulls Options To Hedge Against US Immigration Bill," Business Standard, August 20, 2013, available at http://www.business-standard.com/article/ companies/infosys-mulls-options-to-hedge-against-usimmigration-bill-113081900365 1.html.
- 61 Amiti Sen, "India To Press US To Drop Immigration Bill Hurting IT Firms,"The Hindu Business Line, July 7, 2013, available at http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/industry-andeconomy/info-tech/india-to-press-us-to-drop-immigrationbill-hurting-it-firms/article4892004.ece.
- 62 "Ex US Envoys To India Seek Non-Discriminatory Immigration Law,"The New York Daily News, September 12, 2013, available at http://india.nydailynews.com/newsarticle/0ab acd6ec311cc33201beb4b80c49ffe/ex-us-envoys-to-india- $\underline{seek-non-discriminatory-immigration-law\#ixzz2fSUj7fki.}$
- 63 Wisner and Venkatesan, "Collision Course."
- 64 Deirdre Walsh and Tom Cohen, "House GOP Split Over Immigration Reform," CNN, July 11, 2013, available at http:// www.cnn.com/2013/07/10/politics/immigration-reform/ index.html.
- 65 U.S. House of Representatives, "House Judiciary Committee Approves High-Skilled Immigration Bill," Press release, June 27, 2013, available at http://judiciary.house.gov/ news/2013/06272013 2.html.
- 66 Thomas Erdbrink, "Iran's Leaders Signal Effort at New Thaw." The New York Times, September 18, 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/09/19/world/middleeast/ irans-leaders-signal-effort-at-new-thaw.html?hp&_r=1&.
- 67 K. Alan Kronstadt and Sonia Pinto, "U.S.-India Security Relations: Strategic Issues" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2013), available at http://www.fas.org/sqp/crs/row/ R42948.pdf.
- 68 "China to Protect Inland Shipping from Foreign Competition," Reuters, October 22, 2012, available at http://www. reuters.com/article/2012/10/23/china-shipping-regulationidUSL3E8LN0W820121023; Bans Foreign Ships From Rivers as Local Operators Struggle," Bloomberg News, October 22, 2012, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-10-22/china-bans-foreign-ships-from-rivers-as-local-operators-struggle.html.

- 69 Shalal-Esa, "U.S. Aims To Expand India Arms Trade By 'Billions Of Dollars".
- 70 "India's O1 trade deficit with China touches \$9.6 bn." Zee News, August 14, 2013, available at http://zeenews.india. com/business/news/economy/indias-q1-trade-deficit-withchina-touches-9-6-bn 81983.html.
- 71 Sandeep Dikshit, "India offers Vietnam credit for military for-military-ware/article4960731.ece.
- 72 Salman Khurshid, "No Military Solutions To Syrian Crisis: India," The Times of India, September 4, 2013, available at http://articles.timesofindia.indiatimes.com/2013-09-04/ india/41764292 1 chemical-weapons-military-solutionssyrian-crisis.
- 73 Shweta Desai, "India Should Help Syria," The Wall Street Journal, June 4, 2013, available at http://blogs.wsj.com/ indiarealtime/2013/06/04/india-should-help-syria/.
- 74 "India Upper House Passes Cheap Food Plan," BBC News, September 2, 2013, available at http://www.bbc.co.uk/ news/world-asia-india-23940298.
- 75 UNICEF, "Malnutrition is more common in India than in Sub-Saharan Africa," available at http://www.unicef.org/ india/children 2356.htm (last accessed September 2013); IANS, "Food Security Bill Will Be Passed Soon: K.V. Thomas," The Hindu, June 16, 2013, available at http://www.thehindu. com/news/national/food-security-bill-will-be-passed-soonkv-thomas/article4820421.ece.
- 76 The Hindu, "National Food Security Bill of 2013," available at http://www.thehindu.com/multimedia/archive/01404/National Food Secu 1404268a.pdf (last accessed September
- 77 "World Trade Organization, "Trade facilitation," available at http://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/tradfa_e/tradfa_e. htm (last accessed September 2013); Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Trade facilitation agreement would add billions to global economy," Press release, March 5, 2013, available at http://www.oecd.org/ trade/trade-facilitation-agreement-would-add-billions-toglobal-economy-says-oecd.htm.
- 78 Sujay Mehdudia, "India Pins Hope On Bali Meet For WTO Doha Round Talks To Move Forward," The Hindu, July 30, 2013, available at http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/ $\underline{india-pins-hope-on-bali-meet-for-wto-doha-round-talks-to-}$ move-forward/article4966909.ece.
- 79 "Hike In Food Subsidy Limits Vital For Trade Facilitation Pact At WTO: India,"The Hindu Business Line, July 29, 2013, available at http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/economy/ hike-in-food-subsidy-limits-vital-for-trade-facilitation-pactat-wto-india/article4967106.ece; Amiti Sen, "Food Security Bill Could Violate India's Subsidy Pledge At WTO,"The Hindu Business Line, May 7, 2013, available at http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/economy/food-security-bill-couldviolate-indias-subsidy-pledge-at-wto/article4693057.ece.
- 80 Sujay Mehdudia, "India Pins Hope On Bali Meet For WTO Doha Round Talks To Move Forward"; World Trade Organization, "Bali Ministerial To Be Held 3-6 December 2013," Press release, December 11, 2012, available at http://www.wto. org/english/news e/news12 e/gc 11dec12 e.htm
- 81 Nayanima Basu, "India Demands Changes In WTO Trade Deal, But Industry Hails It," Business Standard, September 18, 2013, available at http://www.business-standard.com/ article/economy-policy/india-demands-changes-in-wtotrade-deal-but-industry-hails-it-113091800886 1.html.
- 82 Doug Palmer, "U.S. Proposes WTO Farm Trade Talks Aimed At Boosting Food Security," Reuters, April 30, 2013, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/04/30/usa-wtoidUSL2N0DH2UF20130430.
- 83 Amiti Sen, "US rejects India's unlimited farm subsidies proposal to WTO," The Hindu Business Line, April 25, 2013, available at http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/ industry-and-economy/us-rejects-indias-unlimited-farmsubsidies-proposal-to-wto/article4654383.ece.
- 84 Black Sea Grain, "India, U.S. Work Out Impasse To Global Trade Deal," September 17, 2013, available at http://www. blackseagrain.net/novosti/india-u-s-work-out-impasse-toalobal-trade-deal.